AUGHTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON MONDAY, 13 FEBRUARY 2023, AT AUGHTON VILLAGE HALL ANNEXE, COMMENCING AT 7.30pm

CHAIRMAN:


Councillor John Waugh

MEMBERS PRESENT:

As recorded in the Register of Attendance

15634
APOLOGIES were tendered on behalf of:


Councillor Maher

-
business commitment 


Councillor Naraen

-
personal commitment


Councillor Pendleton

-
personal commitment

APOLOGIES were READ and APPROVED.

15635
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – members were reminded to declare their Interests before the

start of each Agenda Item or when appropriate.

15636
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD 9 JANUARY 2023, copies circulated prior to meeting, were APPROVED and SIGNED as a correct record.

15637
MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES (for information only):

a)
WLBC Public Space Protection Order – Dog Control Survey – the response to the FOI request

submitted ‘Enforcement – how many dog fouling fines have been issued during 2022?’was confirmed:

i)
 Aughton     

-     0

ii)          West Lancs Borough     -     0 

15638
POLICING OF AUGHTON – welcome to Inspector John Bent with questions from members of the Parish Council and comments from the Inspector as follows:

· Poor response from the ‘101’ number and the need to improve the service.

(electronic portal best method but not all residents want to use portals.  Contacting Crimestoppers anonymously preferred by some residents)

· Anti-social behaviour (ASB) matters and the need for a visible police presence.

(police are responding to ‘risk and threat’ as they do not have ‘a magic box of bobbies’ – resources were a problem and matching job with commensurate pay grade.  The Ormskirk Rural Task Force Neighbourhood contingent deals with ASB but they also respond to ‘risk and threat’ and have such a wide area to cover.  The police have to prioritise responses ‘resource intensive’ not only ASB but cyber matters, self harm, domestic abuse, etc)

· ASB with more younger people – what sort of policies did the police have to address this.

(working with schools, activities and bringing a joint approach, unacceptable behaviour contracts, Early Intervention Team, Youth Justice System, working with social care, healthy life styles.  The police need partners and parents to ‘get on board’ to try to eliminate ASB, the Lancashire Voluntary Partnership were working with uniformed groups). 

· The need for an increase in police officers

(Lancashire Constabulary continues to strengthen its ranks by appointing new police officers.  157 have joined so far this year with an additional 85 due by end March 2023)

· Discussion took place over the closure of Aughton Police Station and the fact that the Lancashire Police & Crime Commissioner, Andrew Snowden, gave a 10 year commitment in his Police & Crime Plan for Lancashire 2021-25 ‘Leading the Fight Against Crime’ to overhaul police critical infrastructure including police stations’.   He had spoken at a LALC Area Committee Meeting and said that top of his list were  ‘the possibility of reopening local police stations’  and ‘anti-social behaviour which impacts on local residents quality of life’.
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(Para. 15638 Continued)

(With the Public Health Pandemic restrictions etc, the police now used mobile technology and did not need to go into offices to write their reports or carry out their work)

· In conclusion, the Parish Council was extremely concerned that it had not been consulted over the final Aughton Police Station closure, lack of a visible police presence and that ‘risk and threat’ was the test the local police used for responding to residents’ calls including burglary, criminal damage, etc.

(British Transport Police would now be using Town Green Station office as their base and the ‘Lancashire Police sign and lamp’ was in the process of being removed)

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – the Chairman adjourned the meeting at this stage and a question and answer session took place with local residents and Inspector Bent:

· A resident from Brookfield Lane raised the issue of the narrow country lanes and a recent accident involving his car and a farm vehicle.  A request was made for the police to include on their website reference to ‘be cognizant to large vehicles using lanes’.  He also raised the issue of large groups of young farmers who rally with tractors on A59 with their lights glaring.

(The Inspector led the Rural Task Force – infrastructure and the width of roads was a matter for Lancashire Highways  and he thought the tractor rally was raising money for charity so it may pass the rules)

· A resident from Mickering Lane raised the issue of a survey undertaken via ‘Lancashire Talking’ and said there had been no feedback from the police – there needed to be more communication with local residents.

(the police had to maximise ‘police time’ but he would look into the matter)

· Discussion took place over the closure of Aughton Police Station and a resident from Long Lane considered this was one of the worst decisions and would be detrimental to eliminating ASB with youths coming in from Ormskirk & Liverpool areas.  Were there any plans to re-open the station?

(Police had discussed it but it would have to be proportionate)

Finally the Inspector spoke about the use of  ‘Lancashire Talking’ which gave a rich picture of residents views etc;  ways of improving communication by arranging the Mobile Police Vehicle to Aughton; the powers of the Community Support Officers (CSO) and to consider ways for the CSO’s to engage with Aughton’s young people.

Residents from Mickering Lane said they were opposed to proposed development in Green Belt for a 3 bedroom dwelling  for an agricultural worker who currently lived near Ormskirk Town Centre, just a short trip to the turf farm and there were houses for sale nearer the site  - planning application 2023/0005/OUT North West Turf in Mickering Lane. 

A resident from Greystokes raised her objections to the amended plan for 2 Greystokes which was proposed to be sited nearer to Number 4 resulting in loss of amenity and closer to the road.    

There being no further comments, the Chairman thanked Inspector Bent for attending and answering such a variety of questions.  The Chairman then resumed the meeting.

15639
PLANNING:

a)
Weekly List Items

There were NO COMMENTS in the cases of:

2022/1243/FUL   1276   1278   1355   1363   1332   1342   0010   1114  1328  

In the case of:

2022/1353/FUL   6 Beech Road – members referred to the Inspector’s comments in the Appeal Decision letter dated 21 September 2022 and the reasons for the decision to dismiss the Appeal.  The new proposal for 6 Beech Road, an important dwelling which contributes to the character of the Conservation Area, offers a much improved proposal for the front elevations.  The proposal at the rear, however, would impact on the 
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character and appearance of Holt Green Conservation Area and may impact on the residential amenity of neighbouring properties, due to the size and overbearing nature of the two storey extension.

2022/1370/FUL  Land East of 142 Brookfield Lane – members considered the proposal to demolish the existing private timber stable buildings in this isolated Green Belt location to construct a detached dwelling was inappropriate development.  A new isolated home in the countryside, at this particular location, would be 

contrary to Local Plan Policy GN1 and the NPPF and would detrimentally affect the openness of the Green 

Belt.  There did not appear to be any special circumstances to justify relaxation of control of ‘new or future housing’ development in Aughton’s Green Belt.

(Councillor Jones declared a DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTEREST IN 2022/0916/FUL (Amendment) as a resident of Greystokes and interested party & Councillor Waugh, declared a NON-PECUNIARY INTEREST in 2022/0916/FUL as he was known to ‘some neighbours and interested parties’.   

Councillors Jones & Waugh declared NON-PECUNIARY INTERESTS in 2023/0005/OUT as they were both well known to the applicant.

Both Councillors left the meeting at this stage) 

Councillor Greene, the Vice-Chairman, took the chair.

2023/0005/OUT   North West Turf, Mickering Lane – Outline Application for the erection of an agricultural workers dwelling (all matters reserved) – members raised their concerns that the proposed agricultural workers dwelling, by virtue of its siting, would be inappropriate development adversely affecting the openness of the Green Belt resulting in encroachment into the open countryside.  Should the LPA consider there was a functional requirement for an agricultural workers dwelling, it should have clear evidence and be satisfied given the investment of the business over the years, that the proposed siting was reviewed, it would not be contrary to Local Plan Policy, or affect the visual amenities and rural character of the area.

Amendment to Planning Application:  

2022/0916/FUL  2 Greystokes (view Tree Report/Siting of proposed dwelling)

Members iterated the request for an organised site visit – the latest application appeared to affect, to an even greater extent, the residential amenity of neighbouring properties.

(Councillors Jones & Waugh resumed the meeting at this stage)

Councillor Waugh returned to the chair.

2022/1008/WL3  Rothwell Drive – change of use of grassed and planted areas to provide 11 no. additional parking spaces for residents including adjacent footpath – members raised no objections to the proposal which should improve pedestrian and highway safety for residents of Rothwell Drive.

2022/1207/FUL   Land opposite 4 Cut Lane – formation of hard standing agricultural access track – members raised no objections provided there was an essential need but would request consideration of a condition was imposed that the track usage would be retained for agricultural purposes only but be returned to its former state should the agricultural use cease. 

b)
Appeals/Planning Control – none

c)
Planning Applications Receiving a Refusal Decision - 

2022/1257  Plum Tree Village, Butchers Lane – 2 storey side and single storey rear infill extension – to note.

15640
PARISH COUNCIL FINANCE & SETTING THE PRECEPT FOR 2023/24 – Minutes of Estimates Meeting (full Council) held Monday, 30 January 2023, copies circulated prior to meeting, were

a)
Received, Approved and Signed as a correct record.

b)
To confirm the Parish Precept 2023/24.  Referring to the Minutes of the Estimates Meeting at a) above, all other RECOMMENDATIONS in those Minutes at Para.5b) c) & d), Estimate Sheets 1, 2 & 3 were APPROVED.  The Parish Precept 2023/24 was confirmed as follows:

Precept to be raised for Council Tax £75,959 with a Tax Base of 3,707.58 giving a Band D equivalent tax level of £20.49.
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15641
CHARITY NAME ‘RACHEL TAYLOR FOR A PLAYING FIELD’ – in compliance with current regulations, it was confirmed and NOTED that an Annual Update Form had been submitted to the Charity Commission.  There were no fund or bank accounts for reporting just information for record purposes.

15642
LANCASHIRE ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS – a brief report was given from the West Lancashire Area Committee Meeting held 12 January 2023.  The presentation from the Planning Services Manager at WLBC had been circulated previously to members and was NOTED.

15643
PARISH FINANCE:

a)
Sports Pavilion – it was RESOLVED to approve payment of £17,408.52 (plus VAT) to Davics Constructions Ltd for Stage 4 of the upgrade (all work undertaken via the Consultant Architect and funded via CIL monies).

b)
Sports Pavilion – annual inspection and service.  It was RESOLVED to approve payment to Chubb Fire & Security Ltd in the sum of £47.84 (plus VAT).

c)
Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) – it was RESOLVED to renew annual membership in the sum of £36.

d)
Accounts for the month of February (circulated to members)

Income

HMRC – VAT reimbursement







  2,317.39

Expenditure









(includes VAT)

Davics Construction Ltd







20,890.21

S Moorcroft – part-time Park-keeper (expenses 4 months)



     109.80

Imprest Renewal – 3 months direct to Clerk





     188.92

CPRE – membership renewal







       36.00

Chubb Fire & Security Ltd – annual service/replacement/disposal charge


       57.40

Aughton Village Hall – hiring fee (3 months)





     105.00

ID Business Ltd – APC/VH original scheme – removal of redundant kit etc

     236.40

Keywest Electronics Ltd – as above – installation of 2 cctv cameras viewing the car park
     255.00

Rawsthorne Commercial Landscaping – removal/reinstatement of damaged wayside seat;

  bowling green areas and car park maintenance





   1,640.00

Global Maintenance Ltd – power sweep and prevention treatments to 3 tennis courts
      360.00

Lancashire Turf Supplies Ltd – intensive bowling green maintenance


        54.00

It was RESOLVED that all the foregoing accounts be paid.

15644
DATE OF NEXT MEETING – 13 March 2023.

There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.20pm.

